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AGREEKEN" 
(effective July 1, 1988) 

BETWEEN 
DOMTAR PACKAGING 

This Agreement is entered into between DOMTAR 
I N C . ,  a corporation, incorporated (by 
continuance) under the laws of Canada and 
having its Head Offices located at 395 de 
Maisonneuve Boulevard West, Montreal, Quebec, 
herein acting with respect only to its Domtar 
Packaging Plant (Corrugated Containers 
Division) located at 450 Evans Avenue, 
Etobicoke, Ontario, hereinafter referred to as 
the llCompanyll 

and 

CANADIAN PAPERWORKERS UNION 
and its Local 595 

hereinafter called the 'IUnionl8. 

Wherever the masculine appears in this 
Collective Agreement, it shall deem to mean 
feminine as well. 

ARTICLE 1 - BARGAINING UNIT, RECOGNITION AND 
PZTRWSE 

1. This agreement applies to all employees of 
the Company in its Etobicoke plant situated at 
450 Evans Avenue, Toronto, MEW 2T5, Ontario, 
save and except foremen and above, plant 
security guards, office staff, sales trainees, 
time study and methods personnel, and 
employees engaged in a confidential capacity 
relating to labour relations. The term 
"employee" or "employeesI8 when herein used 
shall mean any worker or workers covered by 
this agreement. 

2 .  The Company recognizes the Union during 
the term of this agreement as the exclusive 
bargaining agent of the employees for the 
purpose of collective bargaining with respect 
to wages, hours, seniority, grievance 
procedure and such other workinq conditions as 
are included in this agreement. 
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3 .  The general purpose o f  this agreement is 
the furtherance of the mutual interests of 
both parties, to provide for the operation of 
the plant under methods which will further, to 
the fullest extent possible, the safety and 
welfare of the employees, economy of opera- 
tion, the quantity and quality of products, 
cleanliness of the plant and premises and the 
protection of the Company's property: and 
further to provide for the establishment of a 
relationship between the Company and its 
employees which will contribute to the 
maintenance of industrial peace and the promo- 
tion of a friendly community spirit. Both 
parties to this agreement recognize it to be 
their duty to cooperate fully with each other, 
both individually and collectively, towards 
the attainment of the said objective. 

ARTICLE 2 - RESEXVATION OF MAHAGEPLWT R I G H T S  

1. It is the exclusive function of the 
Company to: 

(a) maintain order, discipline and efficiency: 

(b) hire, retire (in accordance with the 
Company's Pension Plan, dated January 1, 1963 
and subsequent amendments), classify, 
discharge, transfer, promote, demote or 
discipline employees, provided that a claim of 
discriminatory promotion, demotion or 
transfer, or a claim that an employee has been 
discharged or disciplined without just cause, 
may be the subject of a grievance and dealt 
with as hereinafter provided: 

(c) generally to manage the industrial 
enterprise in which the Company is engaged, 
and without restricting the generality of the 
foregoing, to determine the number and loca- 
tion of plants or mills, the products to be 
manufactured, the methods of manufacturing or 
operating, schedules of production, kinds of 
locations of machines and tools to be used, 
processes of manufacturing and assembling, the 
engineering and designing of its products and 
the control of materials and parts to be 
incorporated in the products produced, and to 
determine and establish standards of 
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performances for all machines and operations; 

(d) the above rights shall not be exercised in 
a manner inconsistent with the terms of t h i s  
agreement. 

ARTICLe 3 - UNION SECORITY 

1. A l l  employees at date of signing and all 
future employees upon completion of the 
probationary period shall as a condition of 
employment become and remain members of the 
Union in good standing for the duration of 
this agreement and shall authorize the Company 
to deduct from their pay t h e  Union dues and 
initiation fees according to the Constitution 
of the Union and submit same to the Financial 
Secretary of the Union, Local 595, before the 
end of the month in which they are due. 

2 .  Probationary employees will be subject to 
payment of Union dues from date of hire and 
will sign an authorization to deduct Union 
dues and initiation fees from that date. 

3 .  A decision to discharge a probationary 
employee shall not be reversed through the 
grievance or arbitration procedure. 

ARTICLe 4 - NO STRIKZS OR II)CXOüTÇ 

1. The Union agrees that there shall be no 
strikes or other collective action which 
shall stop or interfere with production for 
the duration of this agreement. 

2 .  The Company agrees that it shall not cause 
or sanction a lockout during the term of this 
agreement. 

ARTICLe 5 - NO DISCRIMINATION AND INTIMIDATION 

1. There shall be no discrimination, 
interference, restraint or coercion exercised 
or practised by the Company or by any of its 
representatives with respect to any employee 
because of h i s  membership in, or connection 
with, the Union. 
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2 .  There shall be no intimidation, 
interference, restraint or coercion exercised 
or practised upon employees of the Company by 
the union or any of its members or 
representatives. There shall be no solicita- 
tion for membership, collection of dues or 
other Union activity on the premises of the 
Company during an employee's working heurs 
which might in any way interfere with produc- 
tion or impair efficiency. 

ARTICLE 6 - UNION COWTTEES 

1. The Union shall appoint or otherwise 
select a Negotiating Committee of four ( 4 )  
employees. The Company shall recognize and 
deal with the Committee with respect to any 
matter which properly arises from time to time 
during the term of this agreement. 

2 .  The Committee shall cooperate with the 
Company in the administration of this agree- 
ment. 

3 .  Additional representatives for the Union, 
not exceeding three ( 3 ) ,  may participate in 
any negotiations at the request of the Union, 
it being understood that the additional cost 
will be borne by the Union. 

4 .  The Grievance Committee shall consist of 
the following: 

The President, Vice President Chief Steward, 
Recording Secretary, Treasurer and the Shop 
Steward filing the original grievance. 
Participation in the negotiating committee 
shall not exclude a member from appointment to 
the Grievance Committee. 

ARTICLE 7 - STEWARDS' AND UNION OFFICERS' 
QUALIFICATIONS, RESPONSIBILITIES AND COKPENSA- 
TION 

1. The Union shall appoint or otherwise 
select a reasonable number of Stewards to 
assist employees in presenting their 
grievances to the representatives of the 
Company. 
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2 .  An employee shall not be eliqible to s e n e  
as a Steward or as a member of any Union 
Committee Cintil after he has become a regular 
employee and has at least one (1) year  
seniority. 

3 .  The Union shall elect or otherwise select 
a Steward group which may be worked out on the 
ratio of one (1) Steward to each twenty (20) 
employees. This group shall not include the 
executive officers of the Local. 

4 .  Stewards, members of committees, and Union 
officers have regular duties to perform on 
behalf of the Company. Such persons shall not 
leave their regular duties without obtaining 
permission from the Foreman or, in his 
absence, the Plant Production Supervisor and 
they shall also report back to the same person 
before resuming their regular duties. Such 
permission shall not be unreasonably withheld. 

4a. The Company will compensate a member of 
the appropriate Negotiating Committee for time 
spent out of his regular shift (up to a 
maximum of seven ( 7 )  days) at negotiation 
other than at Conciliation. Such payment will 
be at his regular straight time hourly rate. 

S .  Stewards and other Union officers shall 
n o t  absent themselves from their regular 
duties unreasonably in order to deal with the 
grievances of employees or with other Union 
business. In accordance with this 
understanding, the Company shall compensate 
such employees at their regular rates of pay 
for the time spent in negotiating with the 
Company, in handling grievances of employees, 
attending meetings of the Grievance Committee, 
except that this shall not apply to time spent 
on such matters outside of regular working 
hours. (Where practical, such meetings will 
be held during working hours). 

6 .  The Company shall not compensate any 
employee for time spent travelling to or from, 
or in attendance at, any arbitration or 
conciliation proceeding arising out of this 
agreement. 
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7. The Union shall advise the Company in 
writing the names of all employees who are 
Stewards, Members of Committees and Union 
Officers. Employees so named shall be 
recognized by the Company as the official 
representatives of the Union until written 
advice to the contrary has been received from 
the Union. 

ARTICLE 8 - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE 

1. If an employee has any complaint or ques- 
tion which he wishes to discuss with the 
Company, he shall take the matter up with his 
immediate Supervisor or Foreman, and shall be 
accompanied by his Steward, unless he advises 
the Union that he does not wish to be 
accompanied by his Steward. 

It is generally understood that an employee 
has no grievance until he has first given his 
Foreman or Supervisor an opportunity of 
adjusting his complaint. If the complaint is 
not resolved to the satisfaction of the 
employee, it may be taken up in the following 
manner, but not later than thirty-five ( 3 5 )  
working days from the date the incident that 
gave rise to the grievance occurred. 

2 .  STEP ONE - The employee shall file his 
grievance in writing and the grievance shall 
be taken up by the employee involved, the 
Steward and the Shift Foreman. Where the 
Company desires the attendance of the Senior 
Foreman, the Chief Steward or designate may 
also attend. The Foreman shall give his writ- 
ten answer not later than one (1) working day 
after receipt of the grievance. 

STEP TWO - if the grievance is not settled 
within two ( 2 )  working days Prom the Foreman's 
answer, it shall be referred to the Senior 
Foreman. The Company's answer will be given 
in writing within two ( 2 )  working days. 

STEP THREE - If the grievance is not then 
settled within two ( 2 )  working days, the 
Grievance Committee may refer the grievance to 
the Plant Manager. The Plant Manager shall 
call a meeting within three ( 3 )  working days. 
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Any meeting held at this stage may be attended 
by the aggrieved employee, the Grievance Com- 
mittee oL- the Union and such Company 
representative as the Plant Manager may desig- 
nate. 

The decision given by the Plant Manager shall 
be given in writing within three ( 3 )  working 
days from the date of the final meeting and 
the Union shall advise the Company in writing 
of its acceptance or rejection of such 
decision within three ( 3 )  working days from 
the date of the Plant Manager's answer. 
Should this meeting fail to resolve the issue, 
a second meeting will take place which will 
include the National Representative of the 
Union and the Manager of Labour Relations. 
Failing agreement within a further ten (10) 
working days the matter may be referred to 
arbitrat ion. 

STEP FOUR - The party referring the matter to 
Arbitration shall forward in writing, within 
ten (10) working days, the name of its nominee 
and a statement of the matter to be 
arbitrated. 

3 .  All time limits may be extended by mutual 
consent. 

4 .  UNION POLICY GRIEVANCE OR COMPANY 
GRIEVANCE - Any grievance or other dispute 
between the Company and the Union involving 
the interpretation, application, operation or 
alleged violation of any Article of this 
Agreement may be submitted, in writing, to 
either party as the case may be. A meeting 
between the Company and the Union shall be 
held within five ( 5 )  days of the presentation 
of the written grievance and shall take place 
within the Eramework of Step 3 of this 
Article. The Company or the Union, as the 
case may be, shall give its written decision 
within ten (10) days of such meeting. If the 
decision is unsatisfactory to the grieving 
party, the grievance must be submitted to 
arbitration within thirty (30) days of the 
delivery of such written decision and the 
arbitration sections of this Agreement shall 
be followed. 
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S .  A group grievance (defined as a grievance 
submitted by two or more employees) may be 
filed at Step 2 of the Grievance Procedure but 
not later than thirty-five ( 3 5 )  working days 
from the time the circumstances upon which the 
grievance is based were known to the grieving 
parties. 

ARTICLe 9 - ARBITRATION 
1. Any grievance o r  other matter remaining in 
dispute between the Company and the Union 
involving the interpretation, application, 
operation or alleged violation of any article 
of this agreement, may be referred by either 
party to Arbitration by an Arbitration Board, 
within a period of thirty (30) days following 
the date of the Company's written reply at 
Step Three. 

2 .  The party submitting a matter to Arbitra- 
tion, as per Article 8 ,  Step Four, shall 
deliver to the other party a Notice of Inten- 
tion to Arbitrate. This notice shall state 
the matter at issue and shall state in what 
respect the agreement has been violated o r  
misinterpreted. The notice shall also 
stipulate the nature of the relief o r  remedy 
sought. 

3 .  Within ten (10) days after the date of 
delivery of the foregoing notice, the other 
party shall appoint its representative within 
ten (10) days of receipt of this notification. 

4 .  In the event that either party shall fail 
to appoint a representative to the Arbitration 
Board within the time provided, the other 
party may request the Minister of Labour of 
the Province of Ontario o r  the Labour Arbitra- 
tion Commission, whichever is applicable, to 
appoint a representative on behalf of the 
defaulting party. 

5 .  When a representative for both parties has 
been appointed, they shall communicate 
forthwith for the purpose of selecting an 
arbitrator to act as Chairman from the 
following list: 



1. Weatherill 
2 .  ~ Brown 
3 .  Swan 
4 .  olshea 
5. Teplitsky 
6. Hinnegan 
7. Brent 
8 .  Brunner 

Arbitrators to act as Chairman shall be 
selected in numerical order as arbitration 
cases are established and if the arbitrator 
next in line is unable to hear the case in 
question within a reasonable period of time, 
then the next arbitrator on the list shall be 
selected under the same conditions as above, 
but not without prior approval of both 
parties. 

The arbitrator or arbitrators who were in 
line, but were unavailable in accordance with 
the time requirements, shall be first to be 
asked as per the list when the next arbitra- 
tion case is to be heard. During negotiations 
and upon completion of a new Collective Agree- 
ment arbitrators shall continue to be used in 
accordance with the list above. 

6. After the Arbitration Board has been 
formed by the foregoing procedure, it shall 
meet with all members present and hear the 
evidence of both parties and render a decision 
as soon as possible after the completion of 
taking evidence. 

7. The Arbitration Board is to be governed by 
the following provisions: 

a) the Arbitration Board shall hear and 
determine the subject of the grievance and 
shall issue a decision which is final and 
binding upon the parties involved. 

b) the decision of the majority is the 
decision of the Arbitration Board, but if 
there is no majority, the decision of the 
Chairman governs. 

c )  each party shall pay its own cost and the 
fees and expenses of witnesses called by it 
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and of its representatives. 

Each of the parties shall pay one-hfalf of the 
remuneration and expenses of the Chairman of 
the Board. 

d) the Board shall determine its own 
procedure but shall give full opportunity to 
all parties to present evidence and make 
representations. 

e) the Board shall not have the power to 
alter or amend any of the provisions of the 
Agreement. 

f) the Board shall have the power to modify 
penalties and relieve against non-compliance 
with time limits. 

9) the Board shall have jurisdiction to 
determine whether a grievance is arbitrable. 

ARTICLE 10 - DISCIPLINE 
1. The Company will immediately notify the 
Union of any suspension or discharge of a 
permanent employee and reason therefore 
involving any member of Local 595.  

2 .  Local Management will not take 
disciplinary action without first warning the 
employee, unless the facts warrant an 
immediate suspension or discharge. In taking 
such disciplinary action, local management 
shall not consider any previous disciplinary 
action involving the employee provided that a 
twelve (12) month period has elapsed from the 
date of the last infraction. If an employee 
has been discharged or given a disciplinary 
layoff and believes that they have been 
unjustly dealt with, such an employee may file 
a grievance in accordance with the grievance 
procedure contained herein. 

When an employee is called into the office for 
the purpose of receiving a formal disciplinary 
reprimand, such employee will be accompanied 
by the appropriate Union representative. A 
written record of the action to be taken will 
be prepared by the Supervisor and copies will 
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be given to the individual affected and the 
Union within three ( 3 )  days. 

ARTICLE 11 - DISCBARGE CASES 

1. The Company shall notify the Union before 
an employee is discharged and state the reason 
for his discharge. 

2 .  An employee grievance claiming that he has 
been unjustly discharged may be taken directly 
to Step Three of the Grievance Procedure 
provided such a grievance is lodged within 
five (5) working days from the date of the 
notification to the Union of the discharge. 
The Company shall notify the Union in writing 
within two ( 2 )  working days of an employee's 
discharge and the reason therefore and such 
reason shall be the verbal reason given in 
accordance with Section 1 of this Article. 

ARTICLE 12 - PROBATIONARY EHPLOYEES 
1. An employee shall be on probation for 
fifty (50) working days during which time he 
shall not acquire seniority. 

2 .  Summer students shall not acquire 
seniority. Should the Company agree to change 
the status of a summer student, that employee 
shall then become a permanent employee and his 
probation period shall commence once the Union 
is notified in writing that he is no longer a 
summer student. Once his normal probationary 
period of fifty ( 5 0 )  working days is 
completed, the employee's seniority shall be 
back-dated to the date of hire in that given 
year. The summer months for the purpose of 
the Agreement shall mean between May 15th and 
September 15th of each year. 

3 .  Any break in service for a period 
exceeding accumulated probationary service 
shall result in a loss of service credit. 

4 .  After completion of the probationary 
period, an employee's seniority shall date 
back to his original date of hire. 

5. A probationary employee shall not be paid 
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for a plant holiday. 

6. A probationary employee shall be eligible 
for bereavement leave without pay. 

7. A probationary employee shall be paid the 
job rate. 

8. Probationary employees on any shift shall 
be eligible for overtime assignments only 
after regular employees on the same shift have 
been offered the opportunity for working 
overtime. 

ARTICLE 13 - SENIORITY 

1. Seniority in this agreement shall mean the 
length of service an employee has had in the 
bargaining unit only in the Etobicoke plant, 
plus applicable Hanna Avenue service, provided 
that transfer was effected not later than 
January 5, 1959. Employees who were 
transferred from Hanna Avenue on June 1, 1964, 
with the transfer of the Chipboard operation 
to Etobicoke, were permitted to exercise only 
one-half (1/2) of their applicable Hanna 
Avenue seniority. However, vacations and 
pensions are based on their full Company 
seniority. 

2. An employee who voluntarily accepts a 
permanent position outside the bargaining unit 
shall forfeit all seniority rights and his 
right to return to the bargaining unit. 

This section does not apply when an employee 
is voluntarily replacing a person outside the 
bargaining unit when the job he is temporarily 
performing has a recognized incumbent. 

3. Seniority lists shall be prepared and made 
available to the appropriate Union Officer as 
of December 31st of each year and shall be 
revised when necessary to implement the 
seniority clauses of this agreement. 

4. All employees with seniority who are laid 
off for lack of work will be placed on the 
recall list and shall be responsible to notify 
the Company every six (6) months by registered 
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mail of their desire to be maintained on the 
recall list, as well as their current address. 
Failure tc so notify the Company will result 
in their names being removed from the recall 
list and their status as an employee shall 
cease. 

5. The terms and provisions of this agreement 
are subject to the Company's Reciprocal and 
Transferable Seniority Plan of which the Union 
is a member. 

ARTICLE 14 - GROUNDS FOR TERWINATION 

An employee shall be terminated for any of the 
following reasons: 

a) voluntarily quits the employ of the 
Company. 

b) is discharged and is not reinstated 
pursuant to the provisions of the grievance 
procedure. 

c) is absent for more than four ( 4 )  working 
days and fails to notify the Company, unless 
special circumstances exist consented to by 
the Company. 

d) overstays a leave of absence without the 
consent of the Company, unlees special 
circumstances exist with a bona fide 
explanation to the Company. 

e) fails to report when recalled, subject to 
the conditions of Article 16, unless special 
circumstances exist with a bona fide 
explanation to the Company. 

f) i s  not recalled to work within the period 
of time that his name is to be retained on the 
recall list (Article 13, Section 4 ) .  

ARTICLE 15 - LAY-OFF PROCEDURE 

1. In the event of a lay-off due to lack of 
work, the Company shall maintain job 
opportunities by following the principles of 
seniority, provided that such employees are 
willing and physically able to perform the 
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jobs available. 

2. An employee may be subject to ,lay-off one 
day or less per calendar month. Lay-off 
procedure shall be as follows: 

Employees with the least seniority on shift 
will be laid-off first and the employae(s) on 
the job(s) being shut down, provided they have 
more seniority than those being laid off, 
shall fill the open job(s) providing they have 
the ability to perform the normal requirements 
of the yob in question. In any event, 
probationary employees will be the first to be 
laid off. 

3 .  Any arrangement made between the Company 
and the appropriate Union Committee are to 
apply to the lay-off in question only and are 
not necessarily binding on either party f o r  
future lay-offs. 

4. If a lay-off affects the President, Vice 
President Chief Steward, Treasurer, Recording 
Secretary, Financial Secretary, Sergeant- 
at-Arms, Guide and three (3) Trustees of the 
Union, the Company shall retain such 
employees, notwithstanding their position on 
the seniority list, so long as there is work 
which they are qualified and willing to 
perform. 

5. Permanent Redundancy of an Employee's 
Posted Job Position - Once a job, or jobs, is 
declared redundant by the Company and the 
Union has been notified in writing of the 
redundancy, the employees affected shall no 
longer retain thair job postings on those jobs 
declared redundant. These employees shall 
take an open job in the plant or replace those 
junior employees who were laid off (if any) as 
a result of the original jobs becoming 
redundant, providing he has the ability to 
perform the normal duties of the job 
available. 

5. (a) When a job is reinstated, the person who 
was posted will be asked if he or she wants to 
return to that position. If not, the job will 
be posted as per job  posting procedure. 
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6 .  In the event of a cut-back o r  lay-off, 
unposted people will leave their departments 
first and .will be placed in the open jobs. 

7. If an employee is working in a department 
other than his own, due to a cut-back or lay- 
off, they will have no bumping rights in that 
department. If there is a further cut-back or 
lay-off these employees will be the first to 
leave that department. 

ARTICLE 16 - RECALL PROCEDURE 

1. Seniority shall be the guiding factor in 
recalling employees on the recall list, so 
long as it does not prevent the Company from 
maintaining a work force of employees who are 
qualified and willing to perform the work 
which is available. The person with the 
longest seniority shall be recalled first, 
unless it is necessary to by-pass a person 
with seniority, who is on the recall list, 
because he is not qualified or willing to do 
the work which is available. 

2 .  The Company shall notify an employee on 
the recall list by personal phone call. If 
the employee cannot be reached personally by 
telephone, a telegram shall be sent to him or 
her at the last known address. If the person 
so notified does not return to work within 
five ( 5 )  working days, he will be terminated 
unless he has a reasonable excuse. 

However, if the Company is unable to confirm 
the employee's response to the recall before 
9:00 a.m. on the Friday before the work week 
commences, the Company may make alternative 
replacement arrangements without penalty for 
that given week. The Company will repeat the 
attempt to contact the employee upon 
preparation of the following week's work 
schedule and so notify the Union. A list of 
those employees who cannot be contacted will 
be provided to the Union. 

3 .  An employee on the recall list who is 
recalled may decline the recall if the period 
Of re-employment is expected to be temporary 
or of short duration of ten (lo) or less  
working days. 
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ARTICLE 17 - JOB POSTING PROCEDURE 

1. a) All job vacancies which occur within 
the bargaining unit (except base rate jobs 
mutually agreed to by the Company and the 
Union), shall be posted within two (2) days of 
the vacancy and shall be posted for a period 
of three ( 3 )  working days. Employees on 
vacation, leave of absence or sick leave, will 
have the opportunity to apply for such vacancy 
provided they make their intention known to 
the Company in writing prior to or during 
their leave, and such request shall identify 
the specific job in question. 

b) Such vacancies will be filled in 
accordance with seniority subject to the 
ability of the employee to perform the normal 
duties of the job and be filled no later than 
the Monday after the end of the posting 
period subject to the employee's availability 
as a result of vacations, leaves-of-absence, 
or sickness. 

When the permanent transfer of the employee 
cannot be made as a result of the Company's 
inability to fill the job position that is now 
being opened as a result of the successful 
applicant, the Company may hold the successful 
applicant back from completing the transfer 
provided they commence a training program, if 
required, no later than the Monday when the 
official end of the job posting period begins. 

Once a trained replacement is secured, the 
Company will then complete the job posting 
transfer by moving the successful applicant 
into his newly acquired position. 

c) Any successful applicant will be on trial 
for a period not to exceed ten (10) days at 
work. If the employee proves satisfactory, he 
will then be confirmed in his new position. 
If the employee proves unsatisfactory during 
the trial period, or asks to be returned to 
his former classification during the trial 
period, he will be returned to his former 
classification and department at his former 
rate of pay, as will the others who were 
transferred or promoted by reason of the 
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employee's successful application. Successful 
applicants' names will be posted on the 
Bulletin Board within forty-eight ( 4 8 )  hours 
after the period of job posting has expired. 

Unsuccessful applicants will be given the 
reasons why they were not selected if they are 
the senior employees on the posting. 

d) If a new job is established during the 
term of this Agreement, it will be posted 
according to the provisions of this Article 
and awarded prior to the start and/or training 
of the said job. 

Newly created jobs that are considered to be 
of a temporary nature will be determined 
within a period of sixty (60) working days. 

It is agreed and understood that the most 
;!mior trained employees will cover for 
short-term vacancies (excluding vacations, 
leaves-of-absence, and illness that will 
exist for more than ten (10) working days). 

Short-term vacancies: if overtime is 
necessary to fill a short-term vacancy, the 
overtime will be worked in the job classifica- 
tion where the original vacancy exists. 

2 .  a) Employees who are desirous of 
transferring to a non-posted job in another 
department, may make application through the 
Personnel Department. 

b) For the purpose of Section 17. 2(b) a 
classification shall be defined as each 
individual job title in each grade as 
established in Schedule ''A" of this Collective 
Agreement. Employees who are desirous of 
transferring within the same classification 
and the same department, may make application 
or request to the Personnel Department and if 
acceptable, may be transferred to such job 
vacancy before ]ob posting. 

3 .  Should it be known that a vacancy is for a 
limited period, such a time limit shall be 
stated on the posting and the successful 
applicant shall return to his original job 
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when the temporary vacancy expires. In any 
event, temporary vacancies shall be reposted 
every ninety ( 9 0 )  working days. 

4 .  Vacancies caused through illness or leave- 
of-absence, will be posted immediately if it 
is known that the vacancy will exist for more 
than ten (10) working days. When the length 
of such vacancy is not known, the job shall be 
posted as soon as it is learned that the 
vacancy will exist for more than ten ( 1 0 )  
working days, or on the eleventh (11) working 
day in any event. 

5 .  If for any reason a job posted as 
temporary becomes permanent it shall be 
reposted. 

ARTICLE 18 - LEAVES OF AFSWCE 

1. The Company will consider and may grant 
leave of absence in writing to employees with 
five ( 5 )  or more years of service between June 
15th to September 15th in any year provided 
the employee has applied before regular 
schedules of holidays for that year have been 
established, that such leave shall not 
interfere with regular holiday periods of 
other employees and that he utilizes his 
holiday entitlement as part of his leave of 
absence. 

In granting such leaves, seniority shall be 
the governing factor with the exception of 
employees who have had a leave of absence in 
the last two years. 

2 .  A legitimate reason f o r  leave of absence 
shall be for Union activity including 
attendance at a Union school o r  work as a 
full time representative of the Union. A 
request for leave of absence of this nature 
shall be made in writing to the Plant Manager 
as far in advance as possible and leave of 
absence shall be granted if an alternate 
employee is available to maintain the normal 
flow of work in the operation concerned. 
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ARTICLE 19 - BWEAVEI&NT LeAvE 

(a) When death occurs to an employee's 
spouse, child, adopted child or step-child, 
the employee will be granted leave of absence 
and will be paid for eight ( 8 )  hours at his 
regular straight time rate for up to five (5) 
consecutive scheduled working days lost in the 
seven (7) day period beginning with the date 
of death. 

(b) When death occurs to an employee's 
mother, father, foster parents, adoptive 
parents, brothers, sisters, mother-in-law, 
father-in-law, step-mother, step-father, step- 
brother, step-sister, grandfather, grandmother 
and grandchild, the employee will be granted 
leave of absence and will be paid for eight 
( 8 )  hours at his regular straight time rate 
for  up to three (3) consecutive scheduled 
working days lost in the seven (7) day period 
beginning with the date of death. 

(c) When distance prevents the employee from 
attending the funeral, one day of 
compassionate leave will be allowed within the 
seven ( 7 )  day period beqinning with the date 
of death. 

(d) Pay will be at straight time even thouqh 
one or more of the days of the funeral leave 
occur on Sunday or a paid holiday. 

(e) Pay will not be granted if the employee 
does not attend the funeral except as outlined 
in Article (c). 

( f )  In the event of the death of an 
employee's Sister-in-Law or Brother-in-Law, he 
shall be granted one (1) day's leave of 
absence with pay. The day of leave shall be 
the day of the funeral and the employee is 
required to attend the funeral in order to 
qualify for payment on that day. 

(4) The regular straight time rate means the 
straight time rate of the job at which the 
employee would have worked had he not been on 
funeral leave. 
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AWICXZ 2 0  - P M  HOLIDAYS 

1. The Company shall pay ail' regular 
employees for the following eleven (11) plant 
holidays subject to the conditions of this 
article: 

New Year's Day Labour Day 
Good Friday Thanksgiving Day 
Victoria Day Christmas Day 
Dominion Day Boxing Day 
Civic Holiday Day before Christmas 
New Year's Eve (8 hours) 

2 .  A regular employee shall be paid at his 
scheduled wage rate at straight time for eight 
( 8 )  hours for each of the above holidays 
whether or not he works on those days; 
provided that an employee shall not be 
entitled to be so paid: 

a) If he is absent on the regularly scheduled 
shift first preceding and/or the regularly 
scheduled shift next following a holiday 
unless given a written excuse by the Company 
to be absent. 

b) If any of the above holidays occur when he 
is laid off, except that employees shall be 
paid for such holiday if the lay-off begins on 
the regularly scheduled shift next following 
such holiday. 

c) If any of the above holidays occur when he 
is on leave of absence, except that an 
employee shall be paid for the first such 
holiday falling within the first thirty (30) 
calendar days of a leave of absence. 

d) Regular employees suffering intermittent 
lay-off will be eligible for payment of plant 
holiday, providing they were recalled and were 
available for any work assignment during the 
ten (10) regular work days preceding the plant 
holiday, and are available for work if 
required on the work day following the 
holiday. 

3 .  In the event it shall be necessary to 
operate any or all departments, including 
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factory sarvices, on any of the above 
mentioned plant holidays, all time worked on 
sucrh holiday shall be paid for at the rate of 
time and one half (1 l/Z). 

4 .  In addition to the above mentioned holi- 
days, all regular employees shall be entitled 
to one (1) floating holiday per contract year 
with pay for  eight ( 8 )  hours at their 
scheduled straight time rate. The day 
obserred as a floating holiday shall be such 
day as may be mutually agreed upon between an 
employee and his Supervisor. 

The local Union may, prior to June 1st of each 
year, approach the Company regarding the plant 
shut-down between Christmas and New Year. 

ARTICLe 21 - VACATIONS W I T H  PAY 

1. A statement of total earnings from May 1st 
to April 30th for the purpose of calculating 
vacation pay will be issued to all employees. 

2 .  The anniversary date for annual vacations 
shall be the first Sunday in May. 

3 .  Employees shall receive an annual vacation 
with pay in accordance with the following 
schedule f o r  years of service as of said 
anniversary date. 

a) Employees who have been employed by the 
Company for less than one (1) year as of said 
anniversary date (see #2 above) will receive a 
vacation period equal to one-half (1/2) day 
for each month of service with pay equal to 
four percent ( 4 % )  of total earnings, 

b) One (1) year of continuous service but 
less than four ( 4 )  years, will receive two ( 2 )  
weeks' vacation. Vacation pay will be four 
percent ( 4 % )  of the employee's total earnings 
in the year ending on said anniversary date 
(see # 2  above) or two weeks normal pay. 
whichever is the greater. 

c) Four ( 4 )  years of continuous service but 
less than nine (9) years, will receive three 
( 3 )  weeks' vacation. Vacation pay will be six 



percent ( 6 9 )  of the employee's total earnings 
in the year ending on said anniversary date 
(see # 2  above) or three weeks normal yay 
whichever is the greater. 

d) Nine (9) years of continuous service but 
less than twenty (20) years, will receive four 
( 4 )  weeks' vacation. Vacation pay will be 
eight percent ( 8 % )  of the employee's total 
earnings in the year ending on said 
anniversary data, or four weeks normal pay 
whichever is the greater. 

e) Twenty ( 2 0 )  years of continuous service 
but Jess than twenty-seven ( 2 7 )  years will, 
receive five ( 5 )  weeks' vacation. Vacation 
pay will be ten percent (10%) of the 
employee's total earnings in the period ending 
on said anniversary date o r  five weeks normal 
pay whichever is the greater. 

(f) Twenty-seven ( 2 7 )  years of continuous 
service and more will receive six (6) weeks' 
vacation. Vacation pay will be twelve percent 
(12%) of the employee's total earnings in the 
period ending on said anniversary date or six 
weeks normal pay whichever is the greater. 

Effective in the 1989 vacation year, six (6) 
weeks' of vacation after twenty-five (25) 
years of service. 

(9) supplemental Vacation Pay: 

A l l  regular employees who have completed 
twenty-five (25) or more years of service will 
be granted extra vacation pay the year they 
attain: 

Age 60 - additional 2% Vacation Pay 
Age 61 - additional 4% Vacation Pay 
Age 6 2  - additional 6% Vacation Pay 
Age 63 - additional 8 %  Vacation Pay 
Age 64 - additional 10% Vacation Pay 
4 .  The Company shall require all employees to 
take a vacation period unless extenuating 
circumstances exist. The Company may close 
the plant o r  any part of the Operation f o r  
such a purpose at any time convenient to the 
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Company between July 1st to August 3Qth, in 
which case notice must be posted by May 1st. 
No vacations due in any year can be waived or 
held over'for €uture years. 

5. Not more than two ( 2 )  waeks of vacation 
may be taken between June 15th and September 
15th in any year. 

Applications in writing from employees with 
five ( 5 )  years or more service, for more than 
two weeks' vacation during this period will 
only be considered providing the granting of 
such additional vacation will not interfere 
with production requirements on the regular 
holiday period O€ other employees and such 
applications are made before the regular 
schedule of holidays for the year ie prepared. 

6. Each March 15th the Company shall post in 
each department a vacation list for all 
employees to choose their vacation weeks in 
accordance with the Collective Agreement. 
Employees shall indicate their choice by 
filling in the list no later than May 1st of 
each year. Where more than the allowed number 
of employees request the same weeks off, 
seniority shall be the governing factor. The 
Company will post a confirmed vacation list no 
later than May 15th. 

1st and 2nd weeks vacation not chosen by May 
1st of each year shall be taken on a first 
come, first served basis. 

Schedules for third, fourth, fifth and sixth 
weeks will be made available by October 1st of 
each year. Such schedules will be completed 
by October 31st and finalized by November 
15th. 

The Company will schedule any outstanding 
vacations by January 1st. These scheduled 
vacations may be changed by mutual agreement 
between the Company and the employee. 

7 .  When a plant holiday falls during an 
employee's vacation period he shall receive 
payment for such holiday and may, if he so 
desires, receive another day off without pay 
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at a time mutually agreeable to the  employee 
and his supervisor within the current vacatifm 
year. 

E .  Vacation pay cheques will be distributed 
for each week taken on the last pay prior to 
the commencement of the vacation of the 
employee in question, unless the employee 
requests it on May 1st. 

ARTICLE 22 - HOIOURS OF WORK 

1. The Company does not guarantee any minimum 
hours of work per week, but it does not 
anticipate having to reduce hours during the 
life of this Agreement below forty (40) hours 
per week except as per the reporting allowance 
and further agrees that no general or partial 
reduction of hours shall be instituted in the 
event of a shortage of work unless mutually 
agreed to between the Company and the Union. 

2 .  The regular hours of work shall be forty 
( 4 0 )  per week consisting of five (5) days of 
eight ( 8 )  hours per day, Monday to Friday 
inclusive. By mutual consent start-up may 
commence at 11:OO p.m.  Sunday night. 

3 .  Each employee shall receive a twenty ( 2 0 )  
minute paid lunch. 

4 .  Rest Period - all employees shall be 
allowed one (1) ten (10) minute rest period in 
each half shift. 

5 .  The current practices in effect regarding 
the starting time, lunch and two rest periods, 
shall remain in effect during the life of this 
Agreement between the Company and the Union. 

Corrugator employees will be granted a lunch 
break between the 3rd and 6th hours of their 
respective shift. 
Employees who are members of the corrugator 
crew shall keep the corrugator operating 
continuously for eight ( E )  hours but shall not 
be required to remain beyond the end of their 
regular shift. 
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The Company will monitor the continuous 
opsration of the Corrugator. Should problems 
occur wiCh maintaining continuous operation, 
the Company will present details to the local 
union executive with the intention of 
resolving the problem through the 
establishment of more definite rules. 

6 .  For the duration of his term of office, 
the Union President may work steady days 
irrespective of his department's schedule but 
he shall lose all departmental identification 
and may be directed to any available job 
throughout the plant. His regular base rate 
shall become a minimum guaranteed rate other- 
wise the rate for the job he may temporarily 
occupy shall apply. The present incumbent 
shall revert to his former job upon the 
expiration of his term of office. 

7. It shall be the responsibility of each 
employee to report for duty as scheduled. If 
unable to report he shall notify the Company 
in advance of such reporting time to allow for 
alternate arrangements, unless reasonable 
cause exists to prevent him from doing so.  

ARTICLE 23 - OVERTIME 
1. Premium time shall be paid for all hours 
worked outside the regular hours of work. 
Premium time shall be deemed to mean time and 
one-half (1 1/2) unless otherwise stated. 

2 .  An employee shall be paid double his 
straight time hourly rate for hours worked in 
excess of twelve (12) consecutive hours. 

3 .  Time and one-half (1 1/2) shall be paid 
for work performed on Saturday, Sunday and/or 
Plant Holidays (Article 20). 

4 .  Overtime opportunities in each department 
shall be distributed as evenly as possible 
within job classifications with a twenty-five 
( 2 5 )  hour differential and a record of such 
distribution in the current calendar year 
shall be posted. Rules governing overtime 
opportunities shall be posted on the Bulletin 
Boards. 
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5 .  Double an employee's straight time hourly 
rata shall be paid for all hours worked in 
excess of eight ( 8 )  consecutive hours ori 
Sundays, 

ARTICLE 2 4  - l"SFKR.5 

1. a) When an employee is transferred to a 
higher rated classification, he will be paid 
the rate of the higher rated classification 
for the full shift o r  for as many shifts as 
the transfer lasts. This provision does not 
apply to normal relief for rest and lunch 
periods. 

b) When an employee is transferred to a lower 
rated classification on a temporary basis, he 
will not receive less than his scheduled 
(weekly scheduled) rate for work performed 
during his regular scheduled hours that week. 
This provision does not apply to a transfer 
which results from an employee's request. 

c) When an employee is required to go to 
another department, the junior employee must 
go unless his skills are required in his own 
department, except that unposted employees 
shall go first. 

ARTICLE 25 - SHIFT P R E "  

1. Shift employees working on regularly 
scheduled shifts shall receive an off-shift 
premium of thirty-five (35) cents per hour for 
the afternoon or second shift which normally 
starts after 3:OO p.m. and fifty ( 5 0 )  cents 
per hour for a third or night shift which 
normally starts after 11:OO p.m. 

Effective July 1, 1989, the 11 x 7 shift 
differential will be increased to 55  cents per 
hour. 

Effective July 1, 1990, the 3 x 11 shift 
differential will be increased to 40 cents per 
hour. 

2 .  Shift employees will be paid the premium 
for the shift they are scheduled to work and 
the premium for any full shift worked on over 
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time, the shift premium to be applied after 
the overtime premium. When an employee 
reports aarly and works a portion of the 
previous shift, the premium of the scheduled 
shift, if any, will be applied after the over- 
time premium. An employee on day shift for 
example, will receive no shift premium for 
work extending past the end of the shift 
unless the next full shift is worked. 

ARTICLE 26  - REPûRTING ALu>WANCE 

1. An employee reporting for work, unless 
previously notified not to report, shall be 
guaranteed four ( 4 )  hours pay or four ( 4 )  
hours work at his regular hourly rate. This 
guarantee shall not apply if the employee has 
failed to advise the Personnel Office of a 
change of address o r  telephone number. 

ARTICLE 27 - CALL-BACK ALu>WANCZ 

1. If an employee is called back to work 
after he has finished his scheduled shift, he 
shall be paid at the rate of time and one-half 
(1 1/2) with a minimum of four ( 4 )  hours pay 
at straight time but the minimum allowance 
shall not app1.y to call-back occurring one 
hour or less before the start of his regular 
shift. 

2 .  Time for night shift calls start and end 
at the nearest quarter hour. 

ARTICWE 28 - GENERAL PROVISIONS 

1. BULLETIN BOARD: 

A Union Bulletin Board shall be supplied by 
the Company for Union services. All notices 
shall be signed by the Secretary or President 
of Local 595 and a copy of each notice shall 
be filed with the Personnel Office at the time 
of posting. 

2 .  RATES OF PAY: 

a) Schedule " A l t  attached to and forming part 
of this Agreement outlines the rates per hour 
effective as long as the present Agreement is 
in force. 
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b) Should a new job be established during tha 
term of this Agreement, the Company shall meet 
with the Union to determine the rata for tne 
new job. Failing agreement on the rate the 
company may set the rate until adjustments can 
be made. All rates which are set for the new 
job become effective as of the starting date 
of the new job. 

c) Job Ranking Study 

The study will continue during the term of 
this agreement as per discuasions during 
negotiations and Executive representatives 
from Union and Management will meet within one 
month from date of ratification to determine 
the details. 

3. The Memorandum of Agreement as well as any 
letter of intent written during the life of 
this Agreement shall form and become part of 
this Agreement. Such letters in force at the 
termination of the agreement will be 
automatically renewed unless either party 
issues notice to terminate a letter or letters 
of intent. 

4. MEAL ALLOWANCE: 

When an employee is notified after the start 
of his shift that he is required to work 
overtime continuous with that shift, he shall 
be paid a meal allowance of five dollars 
($5.00) providing he works more than two (2) 
hours of such overtime and, in addition, an 
employee who works an additional four (4) 
hours overtime shall be entitled to an 
additional meal allowance. 

July 1, 1989: $5.25 
July 1, 1990: $5.50 

5. CHANGE OF SHIFT - SHORT NOTICE: 
When the Company requests an employee to 
change shifts fo r  the convenience of the 
Company and the period of notice is less than 
twenty-four (24) working hours prior to the 
start of the new shift schedule, the employee 
shall be paid premium time for the first 
shift. 
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6 .  MAINTENANCE EMPLOYEES, on completion of the 
contract year, shall be entitled to $50.00 
tool allowance. 

7. FOREMEN - Under normal conditions foremen 
shall not do work which is customarily 
performed by members of the Bargaining Unit. 
This shall not apply whan the foreman LS 
engaged in: 

a) Training employees. 
b) Experimental or Development Work. 
c) Providing assistance which is required in 
an emergency. 

8 .  Definition 

Common-Law Spouse shall mean a partner who has 
been publicly maintained and represented as 
spouse continuously for the previous one (1) 
year provided all prior spouses have been 
disqualified. It is the employee's 
responsibility to formally inform the Company 
if he wishes a change in status recognized. 

9. Safety and Health 

The Company and the Union shall co-operate in 
the prevention of accidents and shall promote 
all health measures necessary to ensure 
maximum safety to all employees. 

10. Safety Shoes will be worn by all 
employees as a condition of employment. 

Exception - individuals with documented 
medical proof of exemption. 

(a) The Company will contribute up to a 
maximum of forty dollars ($40.00) once per 
year towards the purchase of safety shoes for 
each employee payable upon proof of purchase 
of protective footwear. 

11. Prescription Safety Glasses 

Standard industrial safety glasses will be 
supplied to employees who find it necessary to 
wear prescription glasses while performing 
their jobs. The procedure for supply will be 
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in accordance with Latter o f  Understanding. 
(attached) 

12. Working Lead Hand: 

Assists, instructs and allocates duties to 
employees in all phases of work under his 
jurisdiction. Requires little or no 
supervision and must perform all related 
duties. 

13. Employee Off Work 

Employee off work due to illness of three o r  
more days shall notify the Company as soon as 
possible of the date he will be able to return 
to work. Such notice shall be given no later 
than 12 noon of the working day preceding his 
return except on a Friday when notice should 
be given by 9 : 0 0  a.m. unless the employee is 
unable to do so. 

Employee off work due to Vacation or Leave of 
Absepce shall contact the Company by 12:OO 
noon of the Friday preceding his return to 
work to establish his scheduled shift. The 
Company will accept charges for any long 
distance telephone calls necessary to enable 
the employee to adhere to his practice unless 
the employee is unable to do so. 

14. Time Limitations established in the 
Agreement may be extended by mutual consent of 
both the Union and the Company. 

ARTICLE 29 - CONTRACTING OUT 
The Company will not contract out repair and 
maintenance work which is regularly performed 
by the repair crew, for which the plant is 
equipped, for which crews are available, and 
which employees are capable of doing. 

ARTICLE 30  - GROüF' INSûRMCE 

30.01 Membership in the Group Insurance Plan 
is compulsory for all full-time regular 
employees on the first day of the month 
coincident with or next following three months 
of continuous service except in the case of 
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the Dental Plan which requires a twelve (12) 
month waiting period. 

30.02 If Federal or Provincial Governments 
shall introduce legislation during ths life of 
this Agreement to provide the same or like 
benefits already included in the Group 
Insurance Plan, the Company shall have the 
right to full integration of both benefits 
and costs. Any savings arising out of such 
integration shall accrue to the Company unless 
othewise stipulated by law. 

30.03 Benefits provided by the Group 
Insurance Plan will be administered in accord 
with the terns and conditions of the Group 
Insurance Policies. Copies of the insurance 
contracts and amendments thereto are available 
for reference by the Union. A copy of the 
claims experience statement will be provided 
to the Union once a year when available. The 
Company reserves the right to appoint the 
Insurance carrier. 

30.04 Co-ordination of Benefits: 

In the event that a person who is covered for 
health and dental benefits under this plan is 
also entitled to health and dental benefits 
under any other group health and dental plan, 
the co-ordination of benefits provision 
operates only to reduce benefits if the 
insured person is eligible for m0r0 than 100% 
of the eligible expenses. It will be 
established by the Insurance Companies 
involved which Company pays its normal 
benefits and which Company can pay either its 
normal benefits or 100% of the total eligible 
expenses unpaid by the Company that paid 
first . 
NûTE: EMPLOYMENT AFTER NORMAL RETIREMENT DATE 

(In the event an employee is continued in 
regular employment after normal retirement 
date, by virtue of law or permission of the 
Company, the following section shall apply). 

An employee who continues in the employ of the 
Company after his/her 65th Birthday shall be 
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entitled to the following Group Insurance 
coverage: 

Life Insurance in the reduced amount available 
at normal retirement age. 

Major Medical Plan 

Weekly Indemnity for a total period of 
thirteen weeks in any 12-month period 
consecutive with the normal date of 
retirement. 

30.05 An employee is eligible for the 
following Group Insurance benefits when he/she 
has completed the required waiting period. 

Changes to the Plan will take place only for 
those employees who are actively at work as of 
the effective date and for all other employees 
as of the first full day of active employment 
thereafter: 

i) Life Insurance 

An eligible employee shall be provided Life 
Insurance coverage in the amount of 

ii) &zcidental Death and Dismemberment 

An eligible employee shall be provided with 
non-occupational accidental death and 
dismemberment coverage in the amount of 
$20,000.00. 

Effective 1st of the month following date of 
ratification coverage will be in the amount of 

$25,000.00. 

1Active Emulovees L 

$ 2 2 , 5 0 0 . 0 0 .  

Effective July lst, 1989 - $25,000.00. 

iii) &tires Life Insurance 

An employee who retires early o r  at normal 
retirement date shall be eligible for Retiree 
Life Insurance in the amount of $2,500.00 paid 
by the Company. 
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For new retirees, as of the 1st of the month 
following date of ratification coverage will 
be in the amount of $4,000.00. 

Effective the first of the month following 
date of ratification, the Company w i l l  provide 
dependent life insurance at employee cost on 
the following basis. 

1. Spouse - $5,000.00. 
2 .  Each unmarried child: 

a) 14 days but less than 1 year of age 

b) 1 year hut less than 19 years 
(twenty-five ( 2 5 )  years when a 
student full time), wholly 
dependent on the employee for 
support, $2,000.00. 

- $400.00. 

The spousels life insurance Will be reduced to 
$500.00 upon the employeels retirement and 
cancelled on his death. 

3 .  Insuance Coveraag (Retirees) 

The Collective Aqreement will be amended to 
provide optional coverage under the Major 
Medical Plan to Retirees between the ages of 
58 and 65. The cost of such coverage shall be 
borne by the Retiree. 

Deduction for Ret- 

The Company will determine if premium 
deduction may be made from the pension cheque 
where applicable. 

iv) Weeklv Iademnitv 
An eligible employee shall be provided with 
Weekly Indemnity coverage of 70% of basic 
weekly earnings up to a maximum of $339.00, 
payable from the first day of accident or 
hospitalization or the fourth day of sickness. 
Such payments to be made for a maximum of 52 
weeks. 



Effective July 1, 1989 the maximum will be 
increased to S350.00 or U . I . C .  maximum 
whichever is greater. 

Effective July 1, 1990, the maximum Will be 
$365.00 or U.I.C. maximum whichever is 
greater. 

Ledical Certif ication Fees 

The Company will pay medical certification 
fees by compensating an employee for the full 
fee charged by a physician for the completion 
of a medical certificate of illness or injury, 
if such certificate is required by the Company 
to support an employee's claim for benefits 
under Weekly Indemnity. Payment will be 
initiated upon production of a formal receipt 
from the attending physician. 

See Appendix glC'g for details of the Weekly 
Indemnity benefit. 

V) 

The LTD Plan is established and provides for 
the following: 

Benefit - 50% of basic monthly earnings up to 
a maximum of S1,300.00. 

First of the month following date of 
ratification the maximum will be increased to 
$1,500.00 for employees actively at work. 

See Appendix I1Ag1 for details of the Long Term 
Disability Plan. 

vi) Health Co vera% 

Major Xedical 

The maximum benefit payable under the mayor 
medical plan is $10,000.00. 

Deductible: $ 2 5 . 0 0 .  

Co-insurance: S O / Z O  except on drugs which are 
100% paid after deductibles have been 
satisfied. 

u n a  Term Disabllitv (LTDL 
. . ,  
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Treatment by a Provincially Licensed 
Chiropractor up to $15.00 per visit and up to 
$25.00  per disability for x-rays, subject to a 
maximum of $300.00 per calendar year. No 
banrfits will be paid while the individual is 
entitled to similar benefits under any 
provincial health plan. 

Treatment by a Provincially Licensed 
osteopath, Naturopath, Podiatrist or Christian 
science Practitioner up to $7.00 per treatment 
and up to $ 2 5 . 0 0  per disability for x-rays but 
not more than 30 visits in any calendar year 
for each type of practitioner. However, no 
benefit will be paid for any charges in 
excess of $ 7 . 0 0  per treatment and no benefit 
will be paid while the individual is entitled 
to similar benefits under any provincial 
health plan. 

Vision 

Effactive July 1, 1989, for all employees 
actively at work, the Vision Care Plan will be 
implemented: 

Vision Care expenses incurred by an employee 
and/or his covered dependents are eligible 
When recommended by a physician or an 
optometrist as follows: 

Frames, lenses and the fitting of prescription 
glasses, including contact lenses up to a 
total payment of $7'5.00,  per family member, in 
any two consecutive calendar years. 

vii) Dental Plan 

a) Module I - basic coverage - no deductible - percentage payable 8 0 %  

- no deductible - percentage payable 50% 

- no deductible - percentage payable 50% 

b) Module 2 - major rastorative 

c) Module 3 - Orthodontics 

35 



- $500.00 maximum lifetime 
benefit individual, 
increasederto si, ~ 0 0 . 0 0  
maximum effective August 1, 
1900 for employees actively 
at work. 

Eligible expenses re-imbursed based on the 
1907 Dental Fee Schedule. 

Effective April 30, 1989 based on the 1980 
Dental Fee Schedule. 

Effective April 30, 1990 based on the 1989 
Dental Fee Schedule. 

Effective April 30, 1991 based on the 1990 
Dental Fee Schedule 

See Appendix TVs  for details of the Dental 
Plan. 

viii) Cost Sharing 

The Company shall pay the premium cost for the 

Group Insurance Pian up to rates in effect to 
June 30, 1991. 

ix) provincial Hedicare Plan 

The Company will pay the prevailing premium 
rates for O.H.I.P. established up to the rates 
in effect to June 30, 1991. 

ARTICLE 31 - PENSION PLAN 
The Pension Plan for Unionized Employees is a 
successor plan which became effective January 
1, 1963. Participation in the Plan is 
voluntary and the Plan is administered by a 
Joint Pension Board in accord with the terms 
and conditions of the Full Text of the Pian. 

ARTICLe 32 - JURY ûüTY 

The Company shall grant leave of absence 
without loss of seniority to an employee who 
is required f o r  jury duty, crown witness duty, 
or subpoenaed witness. The employee shall be 
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paid the difference between the pay received 
for such service and the straight time pay 
actuall,y lost. 

To qualify for this payment, an employee must 
provide the employer with a written statement 
from the appropriate court off ice showing the 
dates and times for such jury, crown witness 
service or subpoenaed witness service and the 
amount of pay received for such services. 

ARTICLE 33 - AUTOMATION L ~C"0IIX;IcAL 
CRANGE 

The Domtar Industrial Conversion Plan 
(D.I.C.P.) i s  designed to assist employees 
displaced permanently from a plant or mill as 
a direct result of industrial conversion and 
Local 595 of the Canadian Paperworkers' Union 
is a participating Local. Affected employees 
eligible for benefits under D.I.C.P. are bound 
by the terms of the plan and its administra- 
tion by the joint committee. 

a) The Company will advise the Union as soon 
as possible and in any case not less than 
ninety (90) days before the introduction 
thereof, of any technological changes and/or 
automation which the Company has decided to 
introduce, that will result in significant 
changes in the employment status of employees. 
Information necessary for a constructive 
discussion of these matters will be made 
available to the Union. 

b) An employee who is permanently set back to 
a lower paid job because of technological 
change or automation, will receive the rate 
for his permanent job at the time of the 
setback for a period of six ( 6 )  months and for 
a further period of six ( 6 )  months he will be 
paid an adjusted rate which will be mid-way 
between the rate for his permanent job at the 
time of the set-back and the rate of his new 
permanent job. At the end of this twelve (12) 
months period, the rate for his new permanent 
job will apply. 

When paragraph [a) is implemented there 
:ill be a review of the rates and/or crewing. 
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en a function has been substantially changed k- a new function or new responsibility is 
added, a revised ar new rate will be 
established in accordance with Article 28.17. 

d) The Company agrees to discuss with the 
Union the effect of such technological changes 
on the employment status of employees and to 
consider practical ways and means of 
minimizing the adverse effect on employees 
displaced by such changes. Such measures as 
early retirement, retraining and transfer to 
other existing jobs will be considered where 
seniority and ability warrant such considera- 
tion. 

A Joint Committee shall be established on 
Automation at the Etobicoke Plant and shall 
consist of three persons representing the 
Union. It shall be the function of the 
Committee to study the effect of technological 
changes and conditions in the plant and to 
make such recommendations as are agreed upon 
to the Plant Manager to ensure that the 
interests of the Company and of employees are 
fairly and effectively protected. Normally a 
Committee would go into action when advised by 
Plant Management that it has been decided to 
introduce some technological change or aspect 
of automation. 

ARTICLE 34 - TERM OP AGREEMENT 

1. This Agreement shall become effective on 
j- shall remain effective until June 

an thereafter shall be autornaticm 
from year to year, unless in any year 

within ninety (90) or at least thirty (30) 
days preceding the date of expiration for this 
Agreement, a written notice is given by either 
party to this Agreement to the other party, 
informing the latter that it wishes to 
terminate or amend this Agreement or to 
negotiate a new one. 

2 .  In such event, negotiations for a new 
Agreement or amendment to the existing Agree- 
ment shall take place between the parties 
within fifteen (15) days after the receipt of 
such notice. 
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DAY OF 1989 IN THE SIGNED THIS 
CITY OF TOROHTO FOR: 

"E UNION THE COMPANY 

O .  M a 1 0  

D .  L i n d o  

J.K. M o r r i s  

C. L a n g l e y  
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SCHEDULE "A" - RATES OF PAY 

ETOBICOKE 

July 1/1988 July 1/1989 July 1/1990 

General Help 

Janitor 

Stock Mover 

Slitter Helper 

Part. Slitter 
Slotter Helper 

Stock Sorter 

Bundler 

Post Glue Catcher 

Stock Dispatcher 

Machine 0pr:Stitch. 
Tape, Glue 

Die Ink Service Man 

Folder Gluer Helper 

13.44 

13.74 

13.74 

13.74 

13.74 

13.74 

13.74 

13.74 

14.06 

14.06 

14.06 

14.06 

13.89 

14.19 

14.19 

14.19 

14.19 

14.19 

14.19 

14.19 

14.51 

14.51 

14.51 

14.51 

14.52 

14.83 

14.83 

14.83 

14.83 

14.83 

14.83 

14.83 

15.16 

15.16 

15.16 

15.16 



snipping umce uerK 

Flexo Third Man 

Cascade Feeder/Helper 

Ward F.F.G. Helper 

Bobst Die Press 3rd Man 

Strapping Press Opr. 

Lift Truck Operator 

Clamp Truck Opr. 

Downstacker Opr. 

Flap Cutter Opr. 

Utility Man-Maintenance 

Lead Hand Bundler 

Cascade Reliefman 

Adhesive Mixer 

Utility Man-Stock 

Warehouseman 

Corrugator Reliefman 

14.m 

14.06 

14.06 

14.06 

14.06 

14.34 

14.34 

14.34 

14.34 

14.65 

14.65 

14.65 

14.65 

14.65 

14.65 

14.65 

14.65 

14.51 

14.51 

14.51 

14.51 

14.51 

14.79 

14.79 

14.79 

14.79 

15.10 

15.10 

15.10 

15.10 

15.10 

15 10 

15.10 

15.10 

15.16 

15.16 

15.16 

15.16 

15.16 

15.46 

15.46 

15.46 

15.46 

15.78 

15.78 

15.78 

15.78 

15.78 

15.78 

15.78 

15.78 



July 1/1W July 1/1988 July 1/1990 

Assistant Shipper 

Post Assistant Operator 

Part. Slitter Slotter Operator 

Flexo Rotary D.P. 2nd Man 

Slitter Operator 

Corrugator Double Backer 

Printer Slotter 2nd Man 

Folder Gluer Operator 

Utility Man-Stores 

Bobst D.P. Ass't Opr. 

Cascade Operator 

Die Mounter 

Oiler 

Receiver 

Master Die Press Opr. 

14.65 

14.65 

14.95 

14.95 

14.95 

14.95 

14.95 

14.95 

14.95 

14.95 

14.95 

14.95 

14.95 

14.95 

15.28 

15.10 

15.10 

15.40 

15.40 

15.40 

15.40 

15.40 

15.40 

15.40 

15.40 

15.40 

15.40 

15.40 

15.40 

15.73 

15.78 

15.78 

16.09 

16.09 

16.09 

16.09 

16.09 

16.09 

16.09 

16.09 

16.09 

16.09 

16.09 

16.09 

16.44 



Die Mounting Machine Opr 

Corrugator Knifernan 

Post Gluer Operator 

Corrugator Operator 

Flexo Rotary D.P. 
Operator 

Lead Hand Shipper 

Printer Slotter Opr. 

Bobst Die Press Opr 

Cert. Journeyman 
Millwright 

Boiler Room Man 

Electrician 

Lead Hand Mainrenance 
Millwright 

15.28 

15.28 

15.28 

15.57 

15.57 

15.57 

15.57 

15.57 

17.14 

17.14 

17.85 

17.85 

15.73 

15.73 

15.73 

16.02 

16.02 

16.02 

16.02 

16.02 

17.59 

17.59 

18.30 

18.30 

16.44 

16.44 

16.44 

16.74 

16.74 

16.74 

16.74 

16.74 

18-38 

18.38 

19.12 

19.12 



APPENDIX "A" 

Long Term Disability Plan: 

The Company shall pay the monthly premium 
rate of the L.T.D. Plan which shall be 
administered i n  accordance with the terms Of 
the insurance policy up to rates in effect to 
June 30, 1991. 

1. Eligibility: 

The L.T.D. Plan s h a l l  be compulsory for all 
full time regular employees who are 
participants in, and who are covered for 
Weekly Indemnity Benefits under the existing 
group insurance plan. 

2 .  Effective Date of Coverage: 

Eligibility for these improvements shall only 
apply to those employees who are actively at 
work on the effective date thereof or for 
employees returning from a period of 
disability on the date they have satisfied 
the recurrent disability period under the 
Weekly Indemnity and L.T.D. plans. An 
eligible employee absent from work due to 
lay-off at the effective date of the Plan 
shall be entitled to L.T.D. Plan benefits 
upon recall on reporting to work. The 
Company shall have the right to give medical 
examinations to employees returning from such 
lay-off to determine their eligibility under 
the Plan. 

3 .  Qualifying Period: 

After 52 consecutive weeks of Weekly 
Indemnity Benefit. 

4 .  Definition of Disability: 

ttDisability" shall mean an insured employee 
who has received 5 2  weeks of benefits under 



the Weekly Indemnity Plan and who is unable, 
because of non-occupational disease or 

accidectal bodily injury, to work at his 
regular occupation or at any other available 
job in the plant during the next consecutive 
twelve (12) months, and thereafter is unable 
to perform any and every duty of every 
occupation in the plant for which he is 
reasonably fitted by education, training or 
experience. 

5 .  Amount of Benefit: 

50% of regular straight-time hourly rate 
multiplied by 2080 and divided by 12 up to a 
maximum monthly payment of $1,300.00. The 
regular straight time hourly rate shall be 
the classified rate of the employee used to 
determine Weekly Indemnity Benefits. 

Effective the first of the month following 
date of ratification the maximum will be 
increased to 51,500.00 for employees actively 
at work. 

The amount of benefit shall be reduced by any 

payments made under any government disability 
plans (except increases in such amounts 
occurring 12 months or more after 
disablement), Workmen's Compensation, or any 
other non-private disability income plan. 

CPP benefits payable on behalf of the 
disabled employee's dependents are not to be 
offset against LTD benefits. 

6. Duration of Benefits to be the earlier 
of: 

i) A benefit period equal to months of 

ii! Age 6 5 .  
iii) The date of retirement. 
iv) The date of death. 

7 .  Pension Accruals: 

While entitled to benefits under the L.T.D. 
Plan, a contributory nember of the plan will 

service. 
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continue to accrue pension benefits, free of 
contributions by him, based on his regular 

classified rate as of the date of disability 
commenced. 

Although accruing pension benefits, no death 
or termination benefit will accrue durinq 
this period, except with respect to interest 
on employee contributions made prior to date 
of disability. 

8 .  Other benefits while on L.T.D.: 

i) Group Life Insurance will be maintained 
on a waiver of premium basis. Upon cessation 
of L.T.D. benefits in the event of retirement 
or age 6 5 ,  the group life insurance will be 
reduced immediately in accordance with the 
retiree benefit thereunder. 

Installments life benefits will be paid if an 
employee under age 0 5  continues to be totally 
disabled and he no longer has benefit 
entitlements under the weekly income and 
L.T.O. disability plans, on the following 
basis - :  the amount of Life Insurance 
Benefit, less $ 4 , 0 0 0  paid at the rate of 
one-sixtieth per month for a maximum period 
of 60 months or early retirement, or age 55, 
whichever occurs first. The $4,000 coverage 
will be continued as a retiree life insurance 
benefit. 

ii) Group A.O. h D .  coverage will not be 
maintained while receiving L.T.O. benefits. 

iii) Health h Dental InSurance coverage will 
be maintained in accordance with the 
conditions applying under the collective 
agreement. 

iv) The present provisions with respect to 
disability pension payments has been amended 
so that they will only become payable if the 
employee qualifies for such payment after 
expiry of his L.T.D. benefit period. 
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9. Exclusions : 

i) Benefits under L.T.D. Plan will not be 
payable for claims resulting from self- 

inflicted injury, war, or riot. 

ii) An employee on L.T.D. shall not 
accumulate credit for vacation or holidays. 

EXPLANATORY NOTES ON MKRJISTRATION OF LONG 
TERM D I S A B I L I T Y  PULN 

Item 1 - Re: Qualifying Period: 
The word "consecutiveI1 shall be interpreted 
as "52 weeks accumulative for the same 
disability". ' 

Item 2 - Re: Amount of Benefit: 
The amount of benefit shall not be reduced by 
Disability Pension payments under War 
Veteran's or Worker's Compensation 
Legislation if the disability is unrelated. 

Item 3 - Re: Benefit Period: 

The Benefit Period shall be by year and by 
month of service. "Year of Service" shall 
include the period while on Weekly Indemnity. 

Item 4 - Re: Exclusion: 

An employee who returns to work after a 
period of Long Tenu Disability, shall be 
credited with accumulated service while on 
N . X .  and L.T.D. for future service related 
benefits. 
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APPENDIX "B" 

DENTAL PLAN 

Module 1 

1) Basic Coverage 
il) No Deductible 
iii) Percentage payable - 80% 

ELIGIBLE EXPENSES 

Diagnostic 

A l l  the necessary procedures to assist the 
Dentist in evaluating the existing conditions 
and the dental care required. These services 
include: 

a) Examinations and Consultations. 
b )  Reontgenology and pathological reports 

as required by the attending dentist. 
c) Full mouth x- rays not more often than 

once every 24-month period. 
d) Bite-wing x-rays once every 6 months. 

Preventative Therapy 

a) Prophylaxis (cleaning and scaling of 
teeth) once every 6 months. This treatment is 
eligible if performed by a Dentist, or a 
Dental Hygienist under the direct supervision 
of a Dentist. 

b )  Topical anti-cariogenic applications, once 
every 6 months. This treatment is eligible if 
performed by a Dentist, or a Dental Hygienist 
under the direct supervision of a Dentist. 

c) Space Maintainers: when placed primarily 
to maintain space and not f o r  orthodontic 
purposes, and provision of habit breaking 
appliances. 

d) Injections of antibiotic drugs by the 
attending Dentist. 
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Oral Surgery 

Extractions and other surgical procedures 
normally performed by a Dentist including the 
administration of medication to induce 
conscious sedation and pre and post-operative 
care. 

Minor Restorative Dentistry 

Procedures to restore the natural teeth to 
normal function restricted to amalgam, 
silicate, plastic, synthetic porcelain and 
composite fillings. 

Repairs 

Relining, rebasing, or repairing of an 
existing appliance, (fixed bridgework, 
removable partial or complete dentures). 

Endodontics 

Necessary procedures for treatment of pulpally 
involved teeth, including non-vital teeth and 
root canal therapy. 

Periodontics 

Procedures necssary for the treatment of 
diseases of the soft tissue and the bone 
surrounding and supporting the teeth. 

MODULE II 

t !  Major Restorative 

:;;) Percentage payable 50% 
No Deductible 

E L I G I B L E  EXPENSES 

a) Crowns and inlays, including gold and 
porcelain veneer fillings where other material 
is not suitable. 

b) The creation of an appliance (fixed 
bridgework, removable partial or complete 
dentures). 
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c) The replacement of an existing appliance 
(fixed bridgework, removable partial or 
complete dentures) only under the 
circumstances set out below: 

1. If the existing appliance is at least 3 
years old and cannot be made servicable. 

2 .  If the existing appliance is temporary and 
is replaced with a permanent bridge or denture 
and takes place within 12 months of when the 
temporary appliance was installed. 

3 .  If necessitated by the extraction of an 
additional natural tooth while insured under 
this Policy. 

d )  Services of a licenced Denturist when 
practising within the scope of his license. 

MODULE T i 1  

i) Orthodontics 
ii) No Deductible 

iv) $500 maximum lifetime benefit per 
iii) Percantage Payable = 50% 

individual. 

The only treatment eligible is necessary 
dental treatment which has as its objective 
the correction of malocclusion OP teeth. The 
maximum lifetime benefit is $500 per 
individual. Effective on the first of the 
month following ratification for employees 
actively at work, $1,000 lifetime maximum as 
per above. 

1) Eligible Expenses 

Eligible expenses under this plan are expenses 
for dental treatment recommended as necessary 
by a physician or dentist which are not in 
excess of the 1987 fee specified in the Dental 
Fee Schedule of the Province in which the 
employee resides. 

Effective April 30, 1989 based on the 1988 Fee 
schedule. 
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Effective April 30, 1990 implement the 1989 
Provincial Schedule of fees. 

Effective April 30, 1991 implement the 1990 
Provincial Schedule of fees. 

2 )  Effective Date of Coverage 

Eligibility for these benefits shall apply 
only to those employees who are actively at 
work on the effective date of the plan. If an 
employee is not actively at work on the 
effective date of the plan or any amendments 
thereof, coverage will commence when he 
returns to work full time. New employees will 
become eligible for coverage after one (1) 
year of continuous service. 

No employee shall be covered for dental 
insurance when temporarily laid-off except 
those for whom a course of treatment has been 
prescribed and has commenced prior to such 
lay-off. Benefits will in no case continue 
longer than ninety (90) days from the date of 
lay-off. 

3 )  Cost Sharing 

The Company shall pay the premium cost up to 
rates in effect to June 30, 1991. 

4 )  Co-ordination of Benefits 

If an employee is insured simultaneously under 
any other plan which provides benefits similar 
to those provided under this plan, payments of 
benefits for that employee or his eligible 
dependents under this plan will be determined 
by the Coordination of Benefits provision. 
The payments from all sources will not exceed 
the total of actual expenses incurred without 
exceeding the amount indicated under the 
schedule of fees. 

5) Integration with Government Plans 

The plan will not provide like benefits where 
such are currently being provided by federal 
or provincial leqislation. If, during the 
life of this Agreement, federal o r  provincial 
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governments shall introduce legislation to 
provide benefits already covered by this plan, 
the pian shall be amended to as to eliminate 
said benefits. Any resulting premium savings 
shall accrue to the Company. 

6) Administration 

The Plan will be administered in accordance 
with the terms and conditions of the master 
policy. The decision as to the choice of 
administrative vehicle will be made by the 
Company. 
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APPENDIX "C" 

WEEKLY INDEîOJITY 

Weekly Indemnity benefits commencing the firs 
day for non-occupational accident O 

hospitalization and the fourth day for non 
occupational illness, with benefits payable fo 
a period up to 52  weeks at 70% basic week1 
earnings with a maximum benefit at the time O 
illness of $339.00 or the UIC maximum 
whichever is greater. 

- effective July 1, 1989, S350.00 maximum pe 
week or the UIC maximum, whichever is greater 

- effective July 1, 1990, $365.00 maximum pe 
week or the UIC maximum, whichever is greater 

Benefits payable to an employee from th 
Canada/Quebec Pension Plan for the sain 
disability, including retroactive payments 
shall reduce W.I. by an equal amount. 

C/QPP benefits payable on behalf of th 
disabled employee's dependents shall not b 
offset. An employee may be required to appl 
for government disability benefits and wil 
agree to reimburse the Insurance Company for an 
retroactive payments made while in receipt O 
W.I. benefits. 

Successive periods of disability separated b 
less than 30 calendar days of full time activ 
employment at the employee's customary place O 
employment shall be considered one period O 
disability unless the subsequent disability i 
due to an injury or sickness entirely unrelate 
to the cause of the previous disability an 
commences after the employee has returned t 
fulltime active employment. Full-time activ 
employment does not include vacations. 

Should the employee be off work due to illnes 
o r  disability on the effective date of ne 
coverage, he will be eligible for the improve, 
benefit level on the date of his return t. 
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fulltime active employment. However, should he 
return to fulltime employment €or less than 30 
days, the improved benefit will be payable for 
5 2  weeks less the number of weeks of benefit 
paid prior to the effective date of new 
coverage. 

An amount of disability benefit will not be 
payable f o r  those days for which the employee 
received holiday pay, vacation pay, or more than 
one-half (1/2) day's regular pay from the 
Company. 

The 5/12th portion of the premium reduction 
(employee's share) under the Unemployment 
insurance Act shall be retained by the Company. 

The Company will pay the premium cost of the 
Weekly Indemnity Plan. 
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APPENDIX "D" 

June 1988 

ivision corruaa ted Contain ers D 

INDUSTRIAL MECHANICAL MILLWRIGHT - APPRENTICE 
APPRENTICESHIP TRAINING PROGRAM 

(Use of the masculine gender in this 
document shall be considered also to 
include the feminine). 

1. The purpose of the program is to develop 
competent industrial Mechanic Millwrights 
certified by the Manpower Department ,of the 
Provincial Government of Ontario: 1.e. a 
recognized qualification throughout Canada- 
and provide future sillwrights knowledgeable 
in all aspects of Corrugated Plant 
machineries and services equipment. 

2 .  Since the Ontario Government has an 
approved apprenticeship Program operating 
through its Ministry of Colleges and 
Universities - Manpower Department and has 
included in this program both the educational 
and extensive shop facilities - this will be 
the program adopted. 

It is the Company's prerogative, within the 
regulations of the Ontario Government program, 
to determine the candidates for the above 
program. 

3 .  The minimum period of apprenticeship 
training shall conform to the terms of the 
regulations set down by the Ontario 
Government, including both the prescribed 

provisions of the Labour Agreement shall be 
applicable to the apprentices in the program. 

4 .  Applicants for apprentice postings with 
previous proved training may be placed into 

technical and practical training. A l l  



the training program at a level determined by 
the Apprenticeship Branch of the Ministry of 
Colleges and Universities - Manpower 
Department, Government of Ontario, 

5 .  Under the program, apprentices will 
receive negotiated rates as shown in paragraph 
10 of t h i s  document - these being step rates 
with successful completion of each six month 
module between base labour and journeyman ' A ' .  
The Journeyman ' A '  rate will apply at the 
beginning of the fifth year (assuming there is 
an opening) as per item 10 (d) hereunder. 

Progression through the scheduled rates is 
subject to successful completion of 
prescribed theoretical and practical 
training, and tests. 

The schedule of rates applies on date of 
qualification or as otherwise provided for in 
Items 10 and 12. 

6. Applicants for apprentice postings 
without any previous proved training of any 
kind will in all cases be subject to the 
applicant meeting the standards required for 
acceptance, establi.shed by the Company and 
Apprenticeship Branch. 

7. Upon completion of each period of 
training in the theoretical part of his 
training at a Government school, the 
apprentice will be required to pass the test 
set by the Apprenticeship Branch before 
?assing on to the next level. Practical tests 
shall be confined to the areas of training 
received. 

In the event of failure to pass the tests, the 
ipprentice will be required to undergo a 
period of retraining on subject material 
specified by the Apprenticeship Branch and be 
re-tested within 12 months. F a i l u r e  to pass 
the second time will result in his removal 
from the Program. 

Employees who are removed from the Program 
dill be offered an entry job in the 
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production area in keepinq with their plant 
seniority. 

3 .  SCHEDULE OF T X 4 I N I N G  AND 0 U A L I F I C M I O N S  

a) All applicants will be tested as 
follows: 

Two tests will be taken from the 
Differential Aptitude Tests ( i3.A.T.)- 
Mechanical Reasoning and Space 
Relations. The duration of the tests is 
about 1 1/2 hours .  

The most senior applicants test will be 
marked first. A s  soon as an applicant 
passes the other test sheets from other 
applicants will be destroyed. 

The pass mark is an average of 60 with a 
minimum of 50 in each test. The pass 
mark is given on a percentage basis. 

b )  Successful applicants (based on tests) 
will be accepted in the Maintenance 
Department, from outside the company, for 
a (90) ninety working day probationary 
period. During the probationary period 
he will be paid the first year apprentice 
rate. 

Applicants from the plant will be 
accepted for a (20) twenty working day 
assessment period. They will retain 
their previous rate of pay and job 
position until they are accepted by the 
Apprenticeship Branch of the Ministry of 
Colleges and Universities - Manpower 
Department, Government of Ontario. 

c )  At the end of the probationary period, 
application for entry into the Ontario 
Ministry of Labour Apprentice Training 
Program for the successful applicant will 
be made - 
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i.) if the applicant has grade 10 or 
h i g h e r  -entry is automatic 
yapplicant must send school record 
as proof) 

or 
ii) if applicant does not have grade 10 

minimum he must sit test at Ministry 
offices. 

a) if applicant passes test of (ii) 
above entry is automatic 

b) if applicant fails test of (ii) 
above he will be released from 
Maintenance Department 

) During each year of apprenticeship he 
shall work at the trade obtaining 
practical machine shop and on floor 
machine repair experience under the 
guidance of Certified Journeyman 
Millwrights. As he progresses through 
his apprenticeship he will be permitted 
to perform more and more work on his own 
as his experience and competency 
advances. 

) He will attend school for 3 periods of 
approximately 200 hours each during his 4 
year apprenticeship. He must pass - each 
year - a test based on the schooling he 
has taken that year - before continuing 
on to the next year. 

The apprentice will be allowed to fail 
only once. Any further failure of any 
year will terminate his apprenticeship 
and the apprentice will be released from 
the Maintenance Department as per Section 
7 ,  para. 2 .  

) Whilst attending a period of theoretical 
training at a Government vocational 
school, the apprentice will receive fr3m 
the Apprenticeship Branch, allowances and 

4 



school expenses, in accordance with the 
Ontario Government schedule o f  grancs 
pertaining to Apprenticeship Training. 
In addition, the employee shall receive 
from his employer an allowance comprised 
of the difference between his regular 
straight time rate based on a 40 hour 
week and the allowance granted by the 
Government authority. 

g )  Upon successful completion of his term of 
Apprenticeship and receipt of his 
Certificate of Apprenticeship issued by 
the Provincial Government, the apprentice 
is eligible to write the Government exam 
to become a Journeyman Millwright. If he 
passes the test, he will be qualified 
to accept a job posting for Certified 
Journeyman Millwright. In the case of 
mechanics, the licence accepted as proof 
of qualification will be the 'tIndustrial 
Mechanic Millwright" or 
Millwright't. 

9 .  GENERAL 

Apprentices shall be required to acquire 
and build year by year a tool kit as 
specified by the Apprenticeship Branch. 

The ratio set down by the Ontario 
Government is one apprentice for the 
first Certified Journeyman Millwright 
and one further apprentice for the next 
three Millwrights. 

10. (a) WAGE 

Start - Base Labour Rate 
Six ( 6 )  inonth steps equally divided over 
four year period. First half of fifth 
year to certified journeyman if opening 
exists. 
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The first year first half, rate will 
become effective on the date the 
employee joins the plan. 

The first year second half, the 
second year first half and the 
second year second h a l f  increase 
will be automatic on their 
anniversary date of joininq the 
plan providing they are qualified 
and pass any tests they may be 
subjected to under the Government of 
Ontario's Hillwright apprenticeship 
testing procedure. 

The fifth (5th) year rate will be 
automatic upon obtaining their 
Licence as a qualified Journeyman 
Millwright from the Government of 
Ontario. The increase up to the 
1 icenced Mi 1 lsrr igh t j o urneyman 5 
rate will be retroactive to the  
anniversary date, providing the 
candidate is successful in obtaining 
his iicence on his initial attempt 
at the qualifying test set by the 
Government of Ontario. If the 
candidate is unsuccessful on his 
initial attempt to qualify, however, 
the increase will apply, with no 
retroactivity, from the date on 
vhich he actually does qualify 
through passage of a subsequent 
test. 

11. Present employees who have had previous 
nechanical training or show exceptional 
ability may start as a second year first half 
apprentice subject to successful completion of 
a mechanical aptitude or comprehension test. 

12. If an applicant from the plant is 
accepted into the program as a first year 
apprentice from a posted position having i 
rate higher than the second year first h a l f  
apprentice rate, such applicant's starting 
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r a t e  i n  t h e  program will be t h a t  of a second 
y e a r  f i r s t  h a l f  a p p r e n t i c e .  H e  w i l l  c o n t i n u e  
i n  t h e  program a t  t h i s  r a t e  u n t i l  such t i m e  as 
he q u a l i f i e s  f o r  p r o g r e s s i o n  up t h e  r a t e  
s t r u c t u r e .  

13. Signed and ag reed  t o  t h i s  
day of 1989. 

FOR THE UNI0 N FOR THE COMPANY 
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.. company w i l l  s e l e c t  supp l la r .  

!. Dispensanq fee is employee's r esponsab i l i ty .  

. Presc r ip t ion  fee  is employee's r e s p o n s i b i l i t y .  

The employee may a t t m d  t h e  Doctor of  h i s l h e r  
cholc.. 

. Metal frames a ï  t i n t e d  g lasses  a r e  not consrderad 
s a f e  and t h e r e f o r e  are not  covered i n  t h i s  
provision.  

. Company will e s t a b l i s h  the lenses and trame 
styles ava i lab le  under t h i s  provarion. The irame 
and lenses  may be upgraded a t  the  emplayee,'s own 
expense sub jec t  t o  r e s t r i c t i o n s  rn 5 above. 

t h e  s t y l e s  ava i l ab le  t o  tho employee Sefore ne/she 
goer t o  the supp l ie r .  

. This benef i t  will be made a v a i l a b l e  no nore than 
once every two years .  

. COmQany w i l l  provide the  r e q u i s i t i o n  füLQl 4 1 t h  



STATUS OF NEGOTIATED EYPLOYEES UNDER THE BENEFITS PROGRAUME WHEN NOT ACTIVELY AT WORN 
(Note. for :lie purpose of this study. ernployees on vacations wit11 pay. on paid Holidays or on paid leave Fllrh a. - 111 . II 

lury duly. bereavemeiil. etc , are considered to be actively d i  work 
Ulo Iniwmnc* A.O. O. Woekiy Indonuilly L T D  

Coverage and piemium (wilh cosl- Coverage and premium are 
sharing arrangemenl which applies discoiitinuea. il continues lor 
when actively at woih) continues employees alieady drawing 
until 1st 01 the month iollowinp ItiiRy beneiils 

Coverage and premium are 
disconlinu0d. 0XCepllOl 
employees already diauing 
W I or LTD beneiits 

(30) days 01 Lay-off 
(Automritc reinslatemenl wilhin 
s u  (6) months ) 

Covaiage continues provided 
employee or rhe Union pays Ihe 
lull coal of ihe preiriium 

Coverrqe and premium continue 
Aller six (6) months. possibiiiry of 
premium waiver . 

k c 
E g 9 3 premium waiver 

3 

Coverage and premium continue 
Alter sis (6 )  moirlhs. possibility 01 

- Coverage continues but employee 

5 t coverage and coniributions are 
5 a ). pays lull cost 01 (he premium. 

2 discOntinued after six (6) months 
A 

Coverage and premium aie discon- 
Iinued. eicept lor employees draw- 
ing berieltls prior io sliihe deadline 

Coverage and piemium continue lor 
Ihe durai>on 01 ihe benelii period 

Coverage and premium are 
discoiilinued 
(Automatic reinstaiemenl ) 

Coverage and premium aie 
disconlinued. 

SAME AS ABOVE 

Coverage continues lor the 
dufation 01 benelii period. 
no preiniunr requiied 

Coveiagr and premium 
are disconlinued 
(Automatic relnslalement - 
l0 l lOWS w 1 ) 

Cüverage and piemiurn are 
discorilinued 



STATUS O F  NEGOTIATEDEMPLOYEES UNDER THE BENEFITS PROGRAMME WHEN NOT ACTIVELY AT WORK 
(Note. Fkthep~rrpose of this study, employeeson vacations with pay, on paid Hol~daysor on paidleavesuchas 

jury duty. bereavement. etc , are considered to beactlvely at work I 
H*&I Plan Dental Plan Penshn Plan 

Coverage and premium (with same Coverage and premium are discon- Employee's membership i s p r e  0; cost-sharing arrangementwhich tinued except for those whom a served but noconrrlbul~ons ere 
applies when actively at work) con- course ot treatment has been pre- accepted 

3 tinue unti l the l s t o l  the month scribed and has commenced prior 
following Ihtrlf (3O)days o l  Lay-OH to lay-olt In no case benefitscon- 

tmue longer than nlnrly (9o)days 
front Ihe date o l  lay oll . 

'L Coverage continues prov~ded Coverage conl~nues provided 2 employee or the Unionpays the employee or the Unionpdys the SAME A S  ABOVE 
lull cost ol the premium full cost o l  the premlum . E 

e E Coverage and premium continue coverage and premium continue Same as above tor employees on 
% hr a maximum period Of two for a maximum period of two W1 - Pensionbeneltta accrue for 

Y e a .  years employee onL1D at nocosl lo nlm 

- E $ G  
E 8; Coverage and premium continue Coverage and premium COntlnUe. Pension benetits accrue at no cost 

2 0 .  to the employee 
so 

Coverageconl,nurs but employee Covr,sqe continues but employee Employees membership 1s 
< 3 pays lu l lcostol  the premlum. pdyj  lull cosl of the premium. ptr>rlved but nocontr~butions 
', f coverage andconlr~butbonr are coverage and contrtbuftons are a#raccrpted = & discont~nued after six (61 months olbconlinued dfler S I X  (6)months. 
3 ?. 




